
[image: image1.png]



St. Bride’s Primary School



St Bride’s Primary School
Derryvolgie Avenue

Belfast

Dear Parent,

St Bride’s Primary School has a long history of serving the educational needs of children in South Belfast.  The original school was opened in 1902 and we moved to our present site in l974.  The school population has continued to grow and now occupies two sites, Derryvolgie Avenue and Windsor Avenue.

As a Catholic school we aim to establish and foster Christian values.  To do this it is essential that we work in partnership with all our parents and build links with the Parish community.

We have an experienced and dedicated staff who meet the challenges of the NI Curriculum with a creative enthusiasm.  St Bride’s prides itself on its academic record and its pastoral care ethos.

This prospectus is designed to give you information about the school and its work.  It outlines what we can offer your child.  If, after reading it, you have any queries do not hesitate to contact the school.

Information about the admissions procedure, which is published by BELB, is available from the school office.

We look forward to your child joining our school community.

Yours sincerely

P CARSWELL

Principal

Tel: 028 90 381700

Fax  028 90683440
E-mail: pcarswell497@c2kni.net
ST. BRIDE’S PRIMARY SCHOOL

Vision Statement

                        Attainment for all within a happy, safe, caring Catholic environment.

St. Bride’s Primary School promotes the highest possible achievement and learning for life so that each child may

· acquire fundamental Catholic values and beliefs

· gain a reasoned set of moral values

· achieve academic knowledge and skills appropriate to their age and ability 

· have high self-esteem, respecting themselves, others, property and the environment

· obtain appropriate technological skills

· be able to work independently and collaboratively

· gain aesthetic skills and an appreciation of the work of others in the expressive arts

· be flexible and adaptable for the demands of the modern world

· acquire social skills and attitudes such as tolerance,  co-operation and independence

· reach an understanding of how their choices affect their health and life-style

· appreciate their own culture and gain a respect and understanding of other cultures, religions and traditions

We believe that each child will succeed as we aim to:

· provide a caring environment in which the children have an opportunity to develop spiritually, intellectually, physically, morally, socially and emotionally through the promotion of individual self-worth

· promote fundamental Catholic values and beliefs
· create a happy, secure and stimulating learning environment where, through achieving personal success and establishing positive relationships, children can develop self-confidence and growing independence 

· equip children with the necessary skills and knowledge to develop to their full potential

· establish positive home-school relationships which promote the involvement of parents in their child’s education
      

· promote positive attitudes of self-respect and respect for others,  their property and the environment

· create a pastoral care system which caters for the well being of all the children and staff

· establish a positive educational partnership between the school and the wider community, providing an enriching programme of educational experience
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Curriculum Policy Statement
It is the policy of the Board of Governors of St. Bride’s school that all our pupils will receive their full entitlement under the Northern Ireland Curriculum.
Since our Board of Governors regards each child as a unique person, we ensure that the curriculum caters for the needs and various talents of each child.  Our aim is to offer your child a broadly based and appropriately balanced curriculum in line with the Northern Ireland Order, 1989. The curriculum on offer was reviewed and adapted in September 2007 and all classes are following the Revised N. Ireland Curriculum.

Revised Curriculum
All children will follow the Revised Curriculum and our policies, timetables and schemes of work are reviewed and updated on an ongoing basis.
The Revised Curriculum will be delivered through the learning areas of The Arts, Language and Literacy, Mathematics and Numeracy, Personal Development and Mutual Understanding, Physical Education, The World Around Us and Religious Education. There will be an emphasis on developing children’s Thinking Skills and Personal Capabilities. The Revised Curriculum aims to empower all young people to achieve their potential and to make informed and responsible decisions throughout their lives. The objectives are to enable children to develop as individuals, as contributors to society, and as contributors to the economy and the environment.

We are confident that St. Bride’s is currently realising these objectives.

Religious Education

Religious Education provides children with the opportunities to learn about, discuss, evaluate and learn from religious beliefs, practices and values. Through Religious Education they are able to develop a positive sense of themselves and their beliefs, along with understanding and developing a respect for the beliefs and values of others.

Through the Religious Programme, based on the “Alive-O” series, the teachers in St. Bride’s support, extend and clarify the children’s experience of Faith by introducing them to the sources of Christian revelation and by relating the Catholic Faith to their everyday lives.  Our Religious Programme prepares each child for participation in the Liturgy and Sacraments of the Catholic Church. It enables parents, teachers and priests to share their Faith with our children.  This includes Prayer Services to which parents are invited.  It reflects the needs and aspirations of the entire community of the Catholic school, within which the Catholic ethos permeates all aspects of school life.

The Priests of St. Brigid’s Parish have a very special relationship with our school.  Through school Masses, Assemblies and regular visits, they enable our children to develop a deeper understanding of their Catholic Faith and enhance the spiritual growth of the individual child in relation to the school and the parish community.

Language and Literacy 
Literacy focuses on developing each child’s ability to understand and use language as an integral part of learning in all areas in order to interact effectively with the world around them, to express themselves creatively and to communicate confidently (through Talking and Listening, Reading and Writing) using a variety of skills and media.  Language and Literacy are fundamental prerequisites for thinking, learning and interacting in personal, social and work contexts throughout life. Literacy is therefore a key to learning as well as a key to enjoyment and personal growth. Language and literacy in St Bride’s is considered in a holistic way, taking account of the integral nature of the areas of Talking and Listening, Reading and Writing which extend across all areas of the curriculum.
Children are given opportunities to express their feelings, thoughts and opinions openly.  Through group work, class discussions and Circle Time, they are encouraged to listen to and appreciate the views of others.  Their language is extended by exploring the real and imaginary worlds through books, poems, stories and drama.  We recognise the importance of reading in all subject areas.  We progressively introduce the children to a wide range of reading materials in order to promote reading as a valuable activity for pleasure, information and interest.  Reading is developed as an active, thinking process so that pupils read with fluency and understanding.  Writing is an important means of communication.  It is an aid to effective learning and provides creative pleasure.  By offering various contexts for writing in all areas of study, we enable our pupils to demonstrate their growing maturity in the content of their writing.  Neatness, fluency and grammatical correctness are encouraged at all times.

Mathematics and Numeracy 

Numeracy is the development and application of mathematics across the curriculum and in real life situations. Skills in Numeracy will help children to make informed and responsible choices and decisions throughout their lives. 

Throughout each year in St. Bride’s, children will engage in a wide range of purposeful activities which should involve them in different modes of mathematical learning, including playing, exploring and investigating, doing and observing, talking and listening, asking questions, reflecting, drafting, reading and recording.

Processes in Mathematics pervades the entire mathematics programme involving children in using and applying mathematics in practical tasks, real-life problems and within mathematics itself.

The World Around Us

This Area of Learning comprises the subjects of geography, history and science and technology. The World Around Us aims to help children to develop a sound understanding of themselves and the world in which they live. It focuses on the development of knowledge, skills and understanding in the contributory elements of Geography, History and Science and Technology. In St. Bride’s the World Around Us is delivered through Thematic Units, Interconnected Learning and educational visits.
The Arts 

This Area of Learning comprises the subjects of Art and Design, Drama and Music.  It provides rich opportunities for developing creativity, allowing children to express their ideas, feelings and interpretations of the world through pictures, sound, drama and dance. There is a strong tradition of Music in St. Bride’s with a programme of class music, choirs, traditional music groups and an orchestra. Individual instrumental tuition is available from Yr 4 to Yr 7 from the School of Music in violin, viola, cello, flute, clarinet, brass and percussion with a number of children entering grade examinations.  The children perform in class activities and in Christmas, St Patrick’s Day and end of year concerts. There is a programme of Art and Design activities in each year group with the children encouraged to be creative through the mediums of painting, printing, model making and textiles. The children learn to appreciate the work of each other and of established artists.

Personal Development & Mutual Understanding 

Personal Development and Mutual Understanding (PDMU) focuses on encouraging each child to become personally, emotionally and socially effective, to lead healthy, safe and fulfilled lives and to become confident, independent and responsible citizens, making informed and responsible choices and decisions throughout their lives. 

Physical Education & Physical Development and Movement

Physical Education and Physical Development and Movement in the curriculum provide the opportunity for specific attention to be given to the physical development, health and well-being of children. There is a full programme of activities including Dance, Athletics, Games, Swimming and Gymnastics.

Thinking Skills & Personal Capabilities 

Thinking skills are tools that help children to go beyond the acquisition of knowledge in order to search for meaning, apply ideas, analyse patterns and relationships, create and design something new and monitor and evaluate their progress.  Personal skills and capabilities underpin success in all aspects of life. 

Cross-Curricular Skills

The cross-curricular skills of Communication, Using Mathematics, and Using Information and Communications Technology (ICT) are the bedrock skills through which young people access knowledge and develop understanding. These skills are developed across the curriculum and are the responsibility of all teachers. Emphasis is placed on transferring, applying and ‘using’ skills effectively, throughout the curriculum. In St. Bride’s teachers assess and report annually on each pupil’s progress in the cross-curricular skills.

The cross-curricular skills are:
Communication
Using Mathematics
Using ICT
Communication

Communication is central to the whole curriculum.  Pupils should be able to communicate in order to develop as individuals, to express themselves socially, emotionally and physically, to engage with others and to contribute as members of society.

The modes of communication include Talking and Listening, Reading and Writing.  However, effective communication also includes non-verbal modes of communication, wider literacy and the use of multimedia and ICT technologies which may combine different modes.  Pupils are therefore encouraged to become effective communicators by using a range of techniques, forms and media to convey information and ideas creatively and appropriately.

Using Mathematics

Using Mathematics is the skill of applying mathematical concepts, processes and understanding appropriately in a variety of contexts including relevant real life situations that require a mathematical dimension.   

Across the curriculum, at a level appropriate to their ability, pupils in St. Bride’s are enabled to:

· choose the appropriate materials, equipment and maths to use in a particular situation; 

· use mathematical knowledge and concepts accurately; 

· work systematically and check their work; 

· use mathematics to solve problems and make decisions; 

· develop methods and strategies, including mental mathematics; 

· explore ideas, make and test predictions and think creatively; 

· identify and collect information; 

· read, interpret, organise and present information in mathematical formats; 
· use mathematical understanding and language to ask and answer questions, talk about and discuss ideas and explain ways of working;

· develop financial capability; 

· use ICT to solve problems and/or present their work. 

Using ICT

Using ICT is about providing pupils with opportunities to acquire, develop, understand, demonstrate and apply ICT concepts and processes appropriately in a variety of contexts across the curriculum.  The focus on using ICT skills means that they should have opportunities to transfer their knowledge, understanding and skills in a range of meaningful contexts across the curriculum.

Computer-Based Assessment

Computer-based assessment is an integral part of the wider, collective efforts to raise outcomes in Literacy and Numeracy for all young people.  The Department of Education has specified two computer-based assessment tools in Literacy (NILA) and Numeracy (NINA) to be used by schools in carrying out the assessment of pupils in Year 4 to 7.  The outcomes of these assessments will be shared with the pupil’s parents by the end of the autumn term.

Purpose of Computer-Based Assessment

These diagnostic assessment tools are designed to support schools in identifying pupils’ strengths and areas where they are having difficulties.  The outcomes from the computer-based assessments should, therefore, helps teachers plan their teaching during the school year to meet the needs of pupils in their classrooms.  The assessments will also provide schools with useful information for monitoring individual pupil progress to ensure every pupil is reaching his or her full potential.

Assessment for Learning

The Northern Ireland Curriculum embraces the principles of Assessment for Learning by placing formative assessment at the heart of the learning and teaching cycle. The emphasis is on improvement, raising achievement in pupils' learning and celebrating success. 

In St. Bride’s we believe that Assessment for Learning has the potential to make a powerful contribution to the central aim of the Northern Ireland curriculum by empowering learners and enabling them to realise their full potential. 

Reporting to Parents

Each September the class teacher will meet with parents to outline the curriculum for that year. In November there are Parent/Teacher meetings to discuss how your child has settled into school and report the results of the Computer Based Assessments. An Annual Report is given to parents by the end of the school year. Other interviews may be arranged by the teacher or the parent if there are any concerns. 
Also available for parents

· a copy of our school magazine, “The  Bridge”, is sent to every home once a term.

· news-sheets detailing up-coming events and achievements are sent home frequently 
· our school web site where parents can keep up to date with school events and pupil’s work.

There are frequent children’s Masses and religious events in St. Brigid’s Church and prayer services in the school to which parents continue to give their enthusiastic support.  In addition, parents are warmly welcomed to concerts and musicals throughout the school year and to social events arranged by the PTA.

Additional Learning Support
Not all children develop at the same rate, therefore, there will always be a need, in a large school like ours, to provide extra support for those children who are not progressing at the same rate as others. Children with special needs will be identified through teacher observation, assessment and performance in standardised tests. Parents will be made aware of any concerns as soon as possible.  In accordance with the Code of Practice the identified educational needs of each child will be catered for by his/her class teacher supported by our Special Needs Co-ordinator and support teachers.  Children who are on the Special Needs Register may be withdrawn in groups or provided with in-class support for Literacy by the teacher with responsibility for Special Educational Needs and the special needs team. We also consult with the specialist services provided by the BELB, the educational psychologist and the school’s medical service, and provide peripatetic help for children with specific learning difficulties.  The school is also committed to the inclusion of those with disabilities and to meeting the requirements of the Special Educational Needs Disability Order. (SENDO)

Newcomer Children (Children with English as a Second Language)
St Bride’s is an inclusive school and works closely with the Inclusion and Diversity Service in providing learning and language support for children with English as a second language. We also provide advice on their educational needs. Each child’s needs will be catered for by the class teacher and, where necessary, supported by our Newcomer teacher.

Homework Policy
In St. Bride’s we feel homework should be a rewarding experience for children.  The approach to homework should reflect the organisation and content of work in the classroom.  Where groups are engaged in different activities it is expected that tasks set for homework will vary for each group and will reflect the children’s varying abilities.  Where whole class homework is set the expected outcomes would vary according to the ability of the children. 

Purpose of Homework

· To provide pupils with further opportunities to consolidate, and reinforce skills, strategies and concepts.

· To help establish self-confidence and self-discipline and encourage the development of independent learning skills.

· To prepare for the child’s future education and to establish a pattern of learning beyond the school environment.

· To develop an effective partnership between the school and parents in achieving the aims of the school

This guidance for length of time to spend on homework includes reading homework.

Yr 1  -  15-20 mins


Yr 6  (Term 1)   -  40-45 mins


Yr 2  -  20-25 mins


Yr 6  (Term 2/3)-  40-50mins


Yr 3  -  20-30 mins


Yr 7  (Term 1)  - 50-60 mins


Yr 4  -  30-35 mins


Yr 7  (Term 2/3)-  40-50 mins


Yr 5  -  30-40 mins

Assessment outcomes of pupils at St. Bride’s and of pupils in Northern Ireland at Key Stage 1 and Key Stage 2.     2012/13

Assessment at end of Key Stage 1
	Communication
	 Percentage of pupils at levels                          

	
	W
	1
	2
	3

	Total % in St.Bride’s P.S.
	
	
	53.7
	46.3

	Total % in N.I.Schools
	0.85
	9.64
	70.91
	18.59


	Using Mathematics
	 Percentage of pupils at levels                          

	
	W
	1
	2
	3

	Total % in St. Bride’s P.S.
	
	0.9
	57.4
	41.7

	Total % in N.I. Schools
	0.75
	9.03
	71.00
	19.22


Assessment at end of Key Stage 2 
	Communication
	Percentage of pupils at levels

	
	W
	1
	2
	3
	4
	5

	Total % in St. Bride’s P.S.
	
	
	0.85
	6.85
	48.7
	43.6

	Total % in N.I.

Schools
	0.1
	0.52
	3.93
	18.91
	60.12
	16.43


	Using Mathematics
	  Percentage of pupils at levels                                                   

	
	W
	1
	2
	3
	4
	5

	Total % in St. Bride’s P.S.
	
	
	0.85
	5.98
	43.6
	49.57

	Total % in N.I. Schools
	0.1
	0.52
	3,55
	17.91
	55.03
	22.90


Pastoral Care and Discipline Policy 
The aim of the Pastoral Care and Discipline policy in St Bride’s Primary School is to foster within the children those values, attitudes and skills necessary to develop their self discipline.  We aim: 

· To provide a safe, supportive and positive environment which will foster the growth and development of caring responsible pupils

· To create a well- ordered school in which pupils can learn effectively

· To develop in our pupils high levels of self-esteem, self-respect and self-control.

In order to fulfil this aim it is intended that the children should:

· develop a respect for their physical appearance and a pride in their work and school surroundings

· develop a respect for their peers

· develop a respect for other children’s opinions

· develop a respect for teachers, ancillary staff, visitors to the school and those in authority

· develop a respect for others’ property

· develop a respect for communal property both within the school and within their environment

· be able to work within agreed classroom and school rules

· be able to share space and resources

· be aware of the needs of others

· develop appropriate social manners

· develop the skills necessary to deal with conflict

· develop empathetic skills

· develop a sense of the individual as part of  a community
Our Five School Rules are:

· We listen carefully and take turns to speak.

· We always try our best.

· We always show respect.

· We walk safely and quietly

· We play safely and include others.

PASTORAL CARE

In St Bride’s we are concerned with the interests and well-being of each pupil and consider their personal development to be of great importance.  We recognise their individuality and strive to help our pupils meet their needs through a pastoral care system which shows fairness, compassion, tolerance and forgiveness, while, at the same time developing high standards of self-discipline, respect, commitment and generosity.

Our objectives are -

· to develop pupils’ self-confidence and positive self image

· to develop within our pupils a sense of self respect and a willingness to understand, respect and tolerate the views of others

· to create within our school a caring Christian community where good behaviour, self-discipline and a proper regard for authority are cultivated

· to help our pupils develop pride in their work and the will to overcome difficulties

Child Protection Policy

Aims:

1. To promote personal safety by creating an ethos within the school which inhibits the misuse of power, promotes individual empowerment and values, such as, openness, honesty, tolerance, respect and caring for oneself and others.

2. Ensure a culture in which the pupils feel confident and secure talking to staff about matters that concern them, knowing that the staff will listen to them and respond appropriately.
3. Treat pupils’ and parents’ concerns in a confidential manner, whilst recognising that when a pupil is in danger of abuse, confidentiality must be subordinated to the need to take appropriate action, by informing and involving relevant others in the best interests of the pupil.

In accordance with the Children (NI) Order 1995 and with DENI Circular 99/10 ‘Pastoral Care in Schools - Child Protection’

	· 
	The welfare of the child is paramount in all decisions made about him/her

All concerns about the welfare of any child will be followed up by staff in the school

All staff (teaching and non-teaching) will receive training in child protection and be kept up to date with formal information regarding child protection.

	· 
	Staff, pupils and parents will be aware of and understand the procedures to be followed in cases of suspected child abuse.

	· 
	Staff, pupils and parents will be aware of the names of the Designated (Mrs Quinn,) and Deputy Designated Teacher (Miss Joyce) for Child Protection. Ms Ward (Nursery)

	· 
	Staff will understand the confidential recording system for information about suspicion or disclosure of abuse or complaints against staff.

	· 
	Parents will be informed of the school’s Child Protection Policy and Procedures and kept up to date with any changes.  

	· 
	All pupils and parents will know how to raise a complaint of suspected or possible abuse. Pupils will be informed through lessons and assemblies and parents through the distribution of the policy and/or policy summary.

	· 
	All potential volunteers will be vetted by BELB


We seek to protect our pupils by
	· 
	Helping them to learn about the risks of abuse

	· 
	Helping them to recognise unwelcome behaviour in others

	· 
	Helping them to acquire the confidence and skills to keep themselves safe

	· 
	Keeping our school secure

	· 
	Being vigilant regarding strangers, photographers or anyone acting suspiciously

Responding appropriately to concerns about possible abuse

Implementing the safeguarding elements of the school’s IT policy


Child Protection Procedure

(1)

1) Staff should be aware of all the possible signs of abuse (see guidance material)

2) Where signs are evident, they should seek clarification discretely from the child and make notes.

3) Where there is still concern, a report must be made to the Designated Teacher (Mrs Quinn), Deputy Designated teacher (Miss Joyce) or Nursery Designated teacher (Ms. Ward) and full notes made.

4) Designated Teacher (Mrs Quinn), Deputy Designated teacher (Miss Joyce) and Nursery Designated teacher (Ms. Ward) must notify the Principal.

5) The Principal may seek clarification or advice and consult with CCMS.

6) If a referral is necessary the Principal will notify:


· Social Service or the Police
· The Designated Officer for Child Protection in CCMS/BELB
(2)

1) Where a pupil confides information to a member of staff, the pupil should be reassured and told that the information may need to be shared with others.  Notes should be made.  No investigation or promise of confidentiality should ever be made (see guidance material)

2) The Procedure at 1.3 is then followed.

(3)

1) Where a pupil confides information of possible abuse outside the school or whether or not the pupil is the subject of the alleged abuse, and where the suspected abuser is not the parent, then the parent should be present while the school is seeking preliminary clarification.

2) The procedure at 1.3 is then followed.

(4)

1) Complaint against a member of the Board of Governors

2) The procedure at 1.3 is then followed

(5)

1) Complaint against a Volunteer

2) The procedure at 1.3 is then followed

(6)

1) Complaint against a member of the School’s staff

2) Keep a written record at all stages

3) If the complaint is about the Principal, tell the Designated Teacher (Mrs Quinn), Deputy Designated teacher (Miss Joyce) or Nursery Designated teacher (Ms. Ward)
4) The Designated Teacher (Mrs Quinn), Deputy Designated teacher (Miss Joyce) or Nursery Designated teacher (Ms. Ward) must notify the Chairperson of the Board of Governors

5) The Chairperson will apply the procedure at 1.5

6) If the complaint is about the Designated Teacher, tell the Principal

7) The procedure at 1.5 is then followed

8) If the complaint is about another member of staff, tell the Principal

9) The Principal will inform the Designated Teacher (Mrs Quinn) or Deputy Designated teacher (Miss Joyce) and the Chairperson of the Board of Governors

10) The procedure at 1.5 is then followed

11) A teacher may be suspended from duty as a precaution, pending investigation by Social Services

12) The Principal will ensure that proper records, dated and signed, are kept of all complaints or information received

13) The Principal, Designated Teacher (Mrs Quinn), Deputy Designated teacher (Miss Joyce) or Nursery Designated teacher (Ms. Ward) will advise the person who made the complaint, on the outcome of the complaint

Records will set out:

	· 
	The nature of the information

	· 
	The time, date and circumstances

	· 
	Where the concern relates to signs or symptoms of possible abuse, a description of these

	· 
	The principal or Designated Teacher will supplement the record with:

· Details of any advice sought, from whom and when

· The decision reached as to whether the case should be referred to Social Services; and, if so, how, when and by whom this was done

· Otherwise, reasons for not referring to Social Services


Note
	· 
	Information should be written on the presumption that parents and relevant professionals can request access to it

	· 
	Note taker’s personal feelings and reactions should not be noted

	· 
	Information should be factual, accessible in language and concise


How a parent can raise a concern or make a complaint in relation to Child Protection

If a parent has concerns about his or her child or another child's safety, they may take the following action.

I have a concern about my

child or another child's safety

I can talk to the

CLASS TEACHER

If I am still concerned I can talk to

the Designated Teacher for Child Protection, Mrs Quinn, 

Deputy Designated Teacher Miss Joyce or 

Nursery Designated teacher Ms. Ward

If I am still concerned I can talk to

the Principal Mr Carswell

If l am still concerned I can talk/write to the,
Chairman of the Board of Governors
Mr Maurice Moroney


At any time, I can talk to the Social Workers at their local 
Health and Social Services Trust

Tel:02890507000 or

The local PSNI Care Unit

Tel:02890650222
Parents may have access to the school's full Child Protection Policy which is available from the designated teacher.
All staff and volunteers are to be vetted by the appropriate authorities before commencing duties.
 Policy on the taking photographs or videos of pupils


As part of our Child Protection Procedures we ask parents to sign to give permission for their children’s images (photographs/video) to be used –

1) within the school for display purposes

2) externally for displays associated with the school

3) by local, national, television and press e.g. the launch of a school project, donations to charities etc.  

4) on our own Internet website (no children’s names will appear with their image)

Parents will also want to keep a record of their children’s time in primary school and the school would want to facilitate this as much as possible.  It is therefore the school policy that parents will be allowed to photograph/video significant events, e.g. first day at school, concerts, sports day etc. as long as this does not disrupt the smooth running of the school or be too intrusive. 

However, because of its nature, parents must apply, in writing, and obtain express permission from the Principal if they wish to photograph children at swimming galas.
Code of Conduct for staff and volunteers

You must:

· treat all children and young and vulnerable people with respect

· provide an example of good conduct you wish others to follow

· respect individual rights to personal privacy and encourage everyone to feel comfortable and caring enough to point out attitudes or behaviour they do not like

· remember that someone else might misinterpret your actions, no matter how well intentioned

· be aware that physical contact with a child or young person may be misinterpreted

· recognise that special caution is required when you are discussing sensitive issues with children or young people

· operate within St Bride’s principles, guidance and procedures

· challenge unacceptable behaviour and report all allegations or suspicions of abuse

· seek advice and guidance if in doubt

You must not:

· have inappropriate physical or verbal contact with children

· jump to conclusions about others without checking facts

· either exaggerate or trivialise child abuse issues

· show favouritism to any individual

· take a chance when common sense, policy or practice suggests another more prudent approach

· allow dangerous behaviour by children

In the event of any member of staff having concerns about a child, the school’s child protection procedures will come into operation. If a child makes a disclosure to a teacher (or other member of staff) or a teacher has concerns about a child through one observation or observations over a period of time, then the member of staff does not carry out any investigation.  He/she must act promptly in referring the matter to the Designated Teacher, Mrs Quinn, Deputy Designated Teacher, Miss Joyce or Nursery Designated Teacher, Ms. Ward.  Full notes of this meeting should be kept.

Mrs Quinn will discuss the matter with Mr Carswell or Miss Joyce/Ms. Ward to plan a course of action, ensuring a written record is made.

If there is doubt about whether to take action, advice can be sought from -

CCMS Senior Management Officer (Schools) tel.90426972

BELB Designated Officer tel. 90564000

Social Services tel. 90507000

When seeking advice it is not necessary to give names. The advice given should be recorded and the situation monitored and reviewed. If deemed appropriate the designated teacher should make a referral to 

· Social Services Care Unit and copies to 

· CCMS, Senior Management Officer (Schools)

· BELB Designated Officer

This should be marked “Confidential” and indicate that it is a child protection issue. All staff and volunteers who work with children in the school are vetted by BELB procedures.

Parents should contact the principal or vice-principals if they have any concerns or queries regarding the school’s child protection procedures.
ANTI-BULLYING POLICY STATEMENT

St Bride’s recognises that, from time to time, children may become victims of bullying behaviour.  Bullying can be defined as “deliberate hurtful behaviour, repeated over a period of time, where it is difficult for the victim to defend him/herself.”

It can take many forms but the three main types are, physical (e.g. hitting, kicking, theft) verbal (e.g. threats, name-calling) or indirect (spreading rumours, excluding from social groups).

The aim of St Bride’s anti-bullying policy is to pro-actively reduce the number of incidents of bullying by setting up preventative measures and, when it does occur, to take such steps as are necessary to stop it and reduce the chances of recurrence.  

Copies of the School’s anti-bullying policy are available from the office.

DRUGS EDUCATION POLICY

The statutory obligations of the NI Curriculum require schools to teach drug education as part of their Health Education curricular theme and to develop a drugs education policy.  The Health Promotion Agency for NI in its Annual Report l995/96 deals with the growing issue of illicit drug use in the province but they say that alcohol and tobacco are still the most widely misused drugs among young people.

AIM OF THE DRUGS EDUCATION POLICY

The aim of this drugs policy in St. Bride’s Primary School is to protect our pupils from the harm associated with the use and misuse of drugs and drug related issues.

In order to achieve this aim we will foster within the children the values, attitudes and life skills necessary to enable them to make well informed choices in this ever pressurised, progressive modern society.

In support of this ultimate aim, our objectives are as follows:

The development of a consistent approach to drugs related issues that are adopted by all members of the school community.

The development and implementation of a drugs education programme within the curriculum.

The development of procedures and protocols that address drug-related issues across all areas of school life and

The establishment of procedures for managing specific incidents of suspected drugs misuse. 

PURPOSE OF A DRUGS EDUCATION PROGRAMME

A drugs education programme is just one part of a whole school response to drug misuse.  It should provide opportunities for pupils to acquire the knowledge, understanding and skills to enable them to consider the effects of drugs on themselves and on others and to make informed and responsible choices within the context of a healthy lifestyle.

A DRUGS EDUCATION PROGRAMME:

· Provides accurate and up to date information on drugs and their effects on health.

· Introduces opportunities for pupils to enhance their self-respect, personal confidence and self-esteem, by encouraging the development of:

· Positive attitudes and behaviours towards themselves and others.

· Skills and behaviours which enable them to communicate effectively and assert themselves. 

· The ability to make responsible choices/decisions, identify risks, help others and cope with pressures and influences.

· An appreciation of the varying attitudes, values and perspectives which exist towards drugs-related issues.

· Ensures continuity and progression in the knowledge and understanding, skills, attitudes and values being addressed.

· Ensures that the content and teaching methods used are appropriate to the age, maturity and experiences of the pupils. 
Extra Curricular Activities

The following sporting activities are offered:  Gaelic football, soccer, netball, hurling, cross country and judo. These activities are available to older pupils. We also organise an annual continental ski-trip and an annual school trip to the Share Centre in Fermanagh for Year 7 pupils. 
External groups offer French, Music, Dodge ball & Tennis 

The School of Music offers individual tuition to over 70 pupils in cello, violin, viola, clarinet, flute, oboe, a range of brass instruments and percussion.  These pupils go on to participate in the school orchestra which performs for parents at various concerts throughout the year.  The school choirs and traditional group also perform at many functions within the school, at outside venues and at Liturgical occasions such as First Communion and Confirmation.

Parental Involvement

Formal parent interviews take place once a year during the autumn term.  This gives parents an opportunity to discuss their child’s progress with the class teacher.  Written notice will be given in advance.  Other individual parent/teacher meetings can be arranged through the school secretary.  At certain significant times, parents are invited to St. Bride’s for group meetings which include:

· for parents of nursery school children, talks on pre-school education and child development;

· induction meetings for new P1 children and their parents when they meet their class teacher;

· a meeting for parents of children making First Penance, First Communion and Confirmation;

· discussion of Transfer Procedure for P7 parents at the beginning of the P7 year;

· Curriculum meetings for all year groups at the beginning of the school year in September.

It is the school’s policy to involve parents in the education of their children. In those cases where parents consider that the curriculum provision is not satisfactory they are welcome to express their concern. This should be done in accordance with the following procedure.

1) contact with class teacher, by appointment.

2) contact with the Vice-principal or Head of Key Stage

In the vast majority of cases any problem should be solved at steps 1) or 2). In the case of a very serious complaint concerns should be brought to the Principal in the first instance.

A copy of our Complaints Procedure is available on request.

Arrangements for prospective parents 
All parents of prospective Nursery and Primary 1 pupils will be invited to the school, in June, for an induction meeting. They will also meet their child’s teacher and view their child’s classroom. There is an information session in December and an opportunity to view the school.

Children who have previously attended another school 
The school office will make an appointment for you to meet the Principal who will be happy to show you around the school and discuss any points you may wish to raise

Parents will be welcome to visit the school premises.

A meeting can be arranged with the prospective teacher/s of the child/children
Parent / Teacher Association

A flourishing active PTA plays an important part in fostering close relations between home and school.  Members are supportive in attending school functions and in organising fund-raising events.  They are generous in donating to school-supported charities and in contributing to the funding of school trips, purchase of additional classroom resources, computers, sporting equipment and awards and have enabled the school to develop an outdoor classroom.  Fund raising events organised by the PTA in the past include the following: a Christmas Fair, a School Dinner Dance/Barbeque, Table Quiz and an annual Family Day. We extend our thanks for their untiring efforts and generosity and would encourage new parents to join the PTA and become involved in its work. 

General Regulations

To further the efficient organisation of our school and to promote a sense of discipline, children and their parents are asked to respect the following rules.
Uniform
All children attending St. Bride’s are required to wear the school uniform.  It must also be worn at school functions and by individuals or groups of children who are representing the school at festivals, etc.  Every article of uniform should be clearly marked with the child’s name.

Boys                       

Girls
Grey trousers


Grey pinafore/skirt

Blue shirt


Blue blouse

Navy V-neck pullover

Navy V-neck pullover/cardigan

Navy and gold tie

Navy and gold tie

Black leather shoes

Navy or grey tights

Black gutties (gym)

White socks





Black leather shoes

Black gutties (gym)

PE Uniform  (Years 3 – 7)
Navy shorts and white polo shirt. Navy track suit (optional)
Girls may wear stud earrings only and boys are not allowed to wear earrings.
Girls with long hair should have it tied back.  Boys’ hair should be no longer than collar length.
The School Day

Nursery pupils         

9.15 am - 2.00 pm.

Primary 1 - 3 pupils 

9.15 am - 2.00 pm

Primary 4 - 7 pupils 

9.15 am - 3.00 pm

The school will be open to receive pupils from 9.00 am.

Dismissal Procedures         

Pupils are dismissed:

P1, P2 & P3 

at 2.00pm




P4, P5, P6 & P7 
at 3.00 pm
Lunch Time Arrangements

School meals are served in the dining hall.  Tickets are £2.20 each for Nursery pupils, £2.30 each for Years 1 to 7 and can be purchased weekly, monthly or per term. Tickets should be purchased on a Monday.  Pupils may bring a packed lunch to school which is eaten in the classrooms. Pupils are supervised at lunch and at play by ancillary staff.  Pupils remain in the school during the lunch break and no pupil may leave the school unless he/she has the Principal’s permission and is collected by a parent or other known adult.

School Holiday Arrangements
The school will be closed in July and August. Information about other holidays, i.e. Christmas, Easter and Mid-term will be sent to the parents at the beginning of September.

St Bride’s P S

Admissions Criteria for 2014/15
Only children of compulsory school age, i.e. children born on or between 2 JULY 2009 and 1 JULY 2010 inclusive, will be considered.

The Board of Governors has established the school’s admission criteria and has delegated to the Principal its function and responsibility in relation to their application

Admissions Criteria for Year 1 (2014-15)
In the event of the school being oversubscribed the following criteria will be applied in the order listed below:

1. Children of compulsory school age who are residents within the geographical boundaries of St  Brigid’s Parish.  (Parents’ /guardian’s address, not address of childminder). 

2. Children of compulsory school age whose parent/guardian is a member of the permanent teaching, auxiliary or ancillary staff (or who has been appointed to take up imminent employment)

3. Children of compulsory school age who are brothers/half/step brothers, sisters/half/step sisters of pupils presently enrolled in St. Bride’s P. S. 

4 Children of compulsory school age who are brothers/half/step brothers, sisters/half/step sisters of past pupils of St. Bride’s P. S. Names and dates of attendance should be supplied on application form.
5. Children of compulsory school age from other areas.

In an event of a tie in any one of the above criteria, children will be selected on the basis of the initial letter of surname (as entered on the birth certificate) in the order set down below 

T F S A X B Y C I L V Q H O K P M E W Z G D R J N U

(This order was determine by a randomised section of the letters of the alphabet. This will be randomised annually)

In the event of surnames beginning with the same initial letter the subsequent letters of the surname will be used in alphabetical order. In the event of two identical surnames the alphabetical order of the forename will be used. (in the order listed on the birth certificate)

When considering which children should be selected for admission, the Board of Governors will only take into account information which is detailed on or attached to the application form.  Parents should therefore ensure that all information pertaining to their child and relevant to the school’s admissions criteria is stated on the application form or attached to it.  e.g. siblings, etc 

Duty to verify

The Board of Governors reserves the right to require such supplementary evidence as it may determine to support to verify information on any application form. The provision of false or incorrect information or the failure to provide information within the deadlines set by primary schools can result in the withdrawal of a place and the inability to offer a place on the part of any school nominated on the Application Form.

Should a vacancy arise after the issue of initial letters of offer, 30 April 2014, all applications for admission to Yr 1 that were initially refused, new applications, late application and applications where new information has been provided will be treated equally and the published criteria applied.  This waiting list will be in place until 31 December 2014.
The school will contact you in writing if your child gains a place in the school by this method.

Your child’s name will be automatically added to the list.  Please contact the school if you wish for your child’s name to be removed from the list. After 31 December 2014, parents would need to contact the school to continue to have the name remain on the waiting list
Admission numbers for the previous 3 years
2011/2012
113 applications
113 entrants

2012/2013
139 applications
116 entrants

2013/2014
134 applications
120 entrants 
St. Bride’s Nursery Unit
St. Bride’s Nursery Unit consists of two well-equipped classrooms, each with a teacher and classroom assistant, coupled with a spacious outdoor learning environment/play area, giving a greater scope to develop physical play activities.

Our nursery children are educated in an environment conducive to the development of their social, emotional, physical and intellectual growth.  Our dedicated team in the nursery unit places great emphasis on building upon each individual child’s needs, providing scaffolded learning experiences to extend their knowledge, understanding and skill base.

The Nursery Curriculum

Our curriculum is based on the individual needs of the children which are identified under the following headings:
· Personal, Social and Emotional Development

· Physical Development and Movement

· The Arts (music, art and drama)

· Language and Literacy

· Early Mathematical Experiences

· The World Around Us

Whilst it is convenient from the point of view of our planning and organization to separate these areas of development, in our everyday activities these elements combine to emphasise the connectedness of learning.

Developed throughout each of these areas, are 5 Thinking Skills and Personal Capabilities which help to inculcate a positive and active learning ethos.  These are listed below:
· Managing Information

· Being Creative

· Working With Others

· Thinking, Problem Solving and Decision Making

· Self Management

St. Bride’s Nursery Unit recognises the importance of nursery education as a stage in its own right, but also places a great importance on providing a smooth and enjoyable transition for the young child, from home to the wider community, of which primary school is an important component.

St Bride’s Primary School
NURSERY CRITERIA 2014-15
The Board of Governors has established the school’s admission criteria and has delegated to the Principal its function and responsibility in relation to their application

Enrolment number:
52

The following criteria will be used, in the order listed below, to allocate places in the Nursery Unit. Priority will be given to children resident in N Ireland at the time of proposed admission.
* A child from socially disadvantaged circumstances means a child whose parent is in receipt of Income Support or Income-based Jobseeker’s Allowance; where an award of Income Support has been “converted” into an Employment and Support Allowance and the Social Security Agency has confirmed the level of benefit remains the same then the parent should continue to be treated as being in”socially disadvantaged circumstances”.

1.
Children from whose parents are from socially disadvantaged circumstances * in their final pre-school year i.e. born between 2July 2010 and 1 July 2011 

2.
Children not falling within sub-paragraph 1 and in their final pre-school year i.e. born between 2July 2010 and 1 July 2011 and who at the time of their proposed admission will not have a pre-school education place whether full time or part time at another school or any other placement
Sub-criteria to be applied, in the order listed below, in the event of being oversubscribed in any of the above criteria.

a.
Children who have one or both parents deceased and who are resident within the geographical boundaries St Brigid’s Parish. (Parent’s/guardian’s address, not address of childminder)
b
children whose parents are members of the permanent teaching, auxiliary or ancillary staff of St Bride’s P.S.  (or who has been appointed to take up imminent employment)

c.
children whose place of residence is within  the geographical boundaries of St Brigid’s Parish ((parent’s/guardian’s address, not address of childminder)  and for whom St. Bride’s Nursery is  first preference
d
other applicants
In the event of being oversubscribed in any of the above sub criteria, children will be selected on the basis of the initial letter of the surname (in the order listed on the birth certificate) in the order set down below 

T F S A X B Y C I L V Q H O K P M E W Z G D R J N U

(This order was determine by a randomised section of the letters of the alphabet. This will be randomised annually. Mc and Mac come under “M”)

In the event of surnames beginning with the same letter the subsequent letters of the surname will be used in alphabetical order and if identical surnames the alphabetical order of the initials of the forenames will be used, as listed on the birth certificate.
· Proof of residence will be required. Residence is at time of the application. Any subsequent change of address should be notified as soon as possible along with verifying documents.

NB    Brothers or sisters include half/step-brother and /half /step-sister.

The admissions criteria will be administered by the Principal

When considering which children should be selected for admission, the Board of Governors will only take into account information which is detailed on or attached to the application form.  Parents should therefore ensure that all information pertaining to their child and relevant to the school’s admissions criteria is stated on the application form or attached to it.

If places become available after 1 September they will be allocated according to the above criteria.

“Applicants should note that where an address contained within an application qualifies it for admission, then that address will be verified.  To enable the Board of Governors to verify addresses, all applicants should provide any two of the following four documents:
· a bank or building society statement which shows the address at which the child is resident;

· a utility bill (for instance electricity, gas, Television Licence, telephone) which shows the address at which the child is resident;

· a letter awarding Child Benefit to the child or another letter relating to this benefit;

· the child’s Medical Card.

This is in addition to the standard requirement to provide a Birth Certificate in order to verify the age of the child.

Original documents are required and not facsimiles or photocopies and should be presented in person.  Applicants seeking alternative verifying arrangements should contact those pre-schools listed on their application form that require verifying documents to agree alternative verification arrangements.

The provision of false or incorrect information or the failure to provide verifying documents according to the required deadline may result in either the withdrawal of a place or the inability of a pre-school to offer a place.

Should a vacancy arise after the initial issue of letters of offer, all applications for admission to Nursery that were initially refused, new applications, late application and applications where new information has been provided will be treated equally and the published criteria applied.  This waiting list will be in place until 31 December 14.

The school will contact you in writing if your child gains a place in the school by this method.

Your child’s name will be automatically added to the list.  Please contact the school if you wish for your child’s name to be removed from the list. After 31 December 14, parents would need to contact the school to continue to have the name remain on the waiting list.
September 2013
Charging and Remissions Policy
Education in St Bride’s Primary School is provided free of charge for all lessons and activities connected with the child’s entitlement under the Education Reform Order. 

The school may take part in optional extras which are not connected with the school’s formal curriculum, such as trips to the theatre, cinema and residential trips here or abroad. Charges will be made for these but we emphasise that failure to participate in these activities will not affect a child’s performance in school. Written parental consent will be required before a child participates in any school trips. 
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